S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th July 2021. 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

County Cllr Mr N Daubney

Public: Mr John Thorpe (Trinity Rotary Club)
Emily O’Sullivan, Ben Purdy & Michelle Jeffrey (Representatives from Persimmon Homes) 
APOLOGIES: None  
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th June 2021, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Reynolds, seconded by Mr Scales with three abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant and declared an interest regarding the Planning Application for St James Medical Practice. 
Mrs Banks, Mr Bland, and Mr Price declared that they are all patients of St James Medical Practice. 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr Thorpe and the representatives from Persimmon Homes to the meeting and asked Mr Thorpe if he would like to speak first.

Fundraising Event – 18th September 2021: Mr Thorpe explained that he is a member of the Trinity Rotary Club of King's Lynn and following a fundraising event being postponed due to the Coronavirus, a gap had been left in their diary to organise an alternative event.

He said that along with the Purfleet Trust they would like to join up and hold a fundraising Fete on the Green, on Saturday 18th September 2021, setting up in the morning and open to the public from 1pm until 5pm.
He said that although details are still under discussion, it was thought that small marquees will be erected with various stalls such as a Book stall, Cake stall, Dog agility, and perhaps the Football Club may wish to attend with a Shoot the Goal type game.
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It was confirmed that both organisations have public liability insurance, they will do a risk assessment, and will apply to Norfolk County Council Highways for signage to stop parking on Nursery Lane that day.

A site plan of the stalls will be provided to the Parish Council before the date.

Mr Thorpe said that both groups are happy to work with the Parish Council on any other rules and regulations that may apply and stated that the grounds will be tidied up following the event.
Mr Scales asked whether the same sound restrictions would be imposed as those at the Beer Festival.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council holds a Policy Document for the Proper Use of The Green, she said that she would email a copy to Mr Thorpe for his information.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council allow the Trinity Rotary Club and the Purfleet Trust to hold their fundraising event on The Green on Saturday 18th September 2021, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Mr Thorpe thanked members for allowing him to attend and he left the meeting.

Presentation from Persimmon Homes: Ms O’Sullivan referred to the circulated handout, copies of which had been kindly prepared and distributed to all members, she explained that she and the other two representatives were present to provide a presentation with regards to their proposals for the site to the West of Nursery Lane. 

Ms O’Sullivan explained that she is a Graduate Strategic Planner for Persimmon Homes East Midlands, and that she was also accompanied by Ben Purdy, their Technical Director and Michelle Jeffrey their Land Director Designate.
She stated that their land is approximately 14 acres and is located to the West of South Wootton and forms part of the larger Hall Lane Allocation which now has full planning. This site currently benefits from Outline Planning Permission for 125 Units with access points approved. 

As part of the outline permission a S106 agreement was entered into which set out a number of obligations for the developer, Ms O’Sullivan stated:
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· The transfer of the cemetery land for £1, we will initially offer the cemetery land to the Parish Council and if you do not wish to take on this land it will then be offered to the District Council. If neither party wish to take on the cemetery land the obligation for us to provide the cemetery land falls away. 
· We are obliged to provide 56 square metres of open space per dwelling which equates to 7,000 sq metres in total this must be delivered as 70% amenity land and outdoor sport and 30% children's play space. If the Parish Council or District Council choose to take on the open space, we will also have to pay a commuted sum of up to £100,000 for the ongoing maintenance of the open space.
· Affordable housing is 20% of the overall units on site which equates to 25 units - 70% of which will be affordable rent and 30% will be shared ownership.
· There is a highways scheme to improve the junction at Low Road, Wootton Road and Castle Rising Road and we are required to contribute 7% of the total cost of this scheme up to a maximum of £45,000. The County Council are also contributing a further £100,000 towards the costs of these improvements. 
· We are also required to pay a Habitats and Monitoring and Mitigation Strategy Contribution of £50 per dwelling.
Ms O’Sullivan referred to the handout and the indicative layout of the site on Page 3, she explained that as part of the outline application the promoters had submitted this indicative layout and she explained that they had used this as the basis of their initial layout.
Regarding Page 4, the proposed layout, she explained that they have had a pre-app with the Borough Council of King’s Lynn and West Norfolk on the layout and their response has been positive. She stated that they have retained many of the features from the original indicative layout.  Although they have moved the play area to the centrally located open space to make it more accessible to all residents. 
Ms O’Sullivan confirmed that a copy of the proposed play area layout and details of the equipment for information is included in the handout.
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Ms O’Sullivan explained that a range of house types have been included on site from one to four bedrooms. She stated that their village range house types which include stone heads and cills and other design features to incorporate the village feel within the house types. The material selection is yet to be finalized but it is likely to be a mixture of red and buff brick across the site.
The next steps will be to submit our Reserved Matters Planning application hopefully later this month or if not shortly after that.  We hope to receive a decision around November 2021 which will enable us to start on site in January 2022.

Ms O’Sullivan confirmed that was the end of the presentation and asked if there were and questions.

· Mrs Banks referred to the proposed layout and asked for confirmation that some properties would have no garages.
Ms Jeffrey replied and stated that where properties have no garages, parking spaces are provided either to the front or next to the properties. She added that properties, depending on size would have either two or three spaces, however, no Parking Courts will be included.

· Mr Price thanked Ms O’Sullivan for providing the information and the Accommodation Schedule and noted that only four bungalows have been allocated on the site and these are Affordable Housing only; No bungalows have been included for private purchase for existing residents to downsize in to. It was asked if this point could be taken on board.
· Mr Price stated that when the development was originally presented to the Parish Council by Bowbridge, they had indicated a portion of land adjacent to our existing Cemetery to be gifted as additional Cemetery space for future use.
Mr Purdy confirmed that 7,000 square metres has been allocated for Cemetery land and is highlighted yellow in the proposed planning layout. He confirmed that this land would be offered under the Section 106 agreement to the Parish Council for £1.00.

· Mr Jordan confirmed that the Parish Council would certainly like to accept that offer.

· It was asked if Persimmon Homes supply and install the Play Equipment, who would be responsible for its upkeep and future maintenance.
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It was confirmed that Persimmon Homes would contribute funding to allow for 15 years maintenance, if the Parish Council and District Council do not wish to take over responsibility, a Management Company would be set up to maintain it.

Mr Reynolds enquired whether Solar PV Panels and Electrical Charging points would be installed.

Mr Purdy stated that the design is still in its early stages but added that the Government want fabric first i.e., floor, wall, and roof insulation, if there is a requirement from the Government to supply Solar PV Panels then they would be included. Regarding Electrical Charging points, as these are different from vehicle to vehicle, the infrastructure will be provided for every house where it is safe to do so, residents can then opt to install these later should they have a requirement for it and choose to do so.
· Mr Price asked about the link road from Nursery Lane through to the Larkfleet development and enquired whether this would be built first.

Mr Purdy confirmed that he was unsure but said it would be built in the early stages, he confirmed that the junction at Nursery Lane would not be a roundabout.
With no other questions from members, Mr Purdy asked who would adopt the areas of Open Spaces and Street Lighting.

Mr Jordan stated that the Borough Council would adopt the Open Spaces, and as the Parish Council is the Lighting Authority, adoption of this could be looked in to. 
Mr Purdy stated that this would be great if that was the case.

Ms Jeffrey spoke regarding the area of Cemetery land to be gifted and enquired about what type of boundary treatments the Parish Council would like to see.
Members felt that a barrier of some sort would be needed to separate the two areas, it was generally felt that a rural native / hawthorn hedge may be a good idea. It was said that the Parish Council would discuss the matter and let them know.

With all members happy and no other questions, Mr Price thanked the representatives from Persimmon Homes for attending and they left the meeting.
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5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Cllr Nockolds was pleased to say that £25 million has been received from the Towns Fund, she explained that this money will be used in the Town Centre to encourage people to visit.

Mr Wells asked if the Borough Council Offices have now reopened.

Cllr Nockolds stated that things are gradually returning to normal.

County Councillor Daubney:  Cllr Daubney explained that the County Council are responsible for Health issues and stated that cases of Covid are rising in Norfolk, which is a concern.
He added that the County Council is currently recruiting with more people working from home.

Attendance in Norfolk schools is better than the Country average, with one school closed fully due to the pandemic and Smithdon having its whole year 10 group sent home.

Money has been allocated to help the voluntary sectors who have been hit hard by the Coronavirus Pandemic.

Fire Hydrants have been clearly marked in rural areas to ensure they are visible and not become overgrown.

Norfolk has been awarded the “Digital County” of the Year with up to 95% high speed, it is hoped that 100% will be reached in due course, lots of work and resources are going into it and help is being provided to people to use it.

Cllr Daubney added that £10 million has been allocated in the budget to get on top of Pothole issues, funding is also available to assist in reducing speed limits.

It was asked if there was any update regarding the replacement fencing at the Avon Road Cycle path.

Cllr Daubney stated that he had walked the length of the path and had felt that the entire length should be replaced, from Avon Road to the bend, and that he would contribute £1,000 from his County Councillor funding towards the £1,300 total cost.
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Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the 200-yard length of 50 mph speed limit at Knights Hill and suggested that it makes sense to amend this to 40mph.

Mr Narborough stated that it may be a good idea to wait as this will all change with the new proposed housing development.
With no other questions, Mr Price thanked both Cllr Nockolds and Cllr Daubney for their reports. 

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Allotments – Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that a new replacement Water Tank has been installed on Plot 30A at the Allotments. 
Four loads of cockleshells have been delivered to the Allotments for use on the driveways, several tenants have kindly agreed to spread these over the surface in areas of need.
Mrs Banks commented that the driveways are looking good.
Complaints regarding other Allotment Tenants: Mrs Cornwell reported that from time-to-time Allotment Tenants make anonymous complaints about other tenants, it was said that as with other anonymous correspondence received by the Parish Council, no action will be taken unless the complaints are in writing with details and the name of the complainant.
Flooding at the Pond: Mr Narborough confirmed that the issues at the Pond are still ongoing, he provided a history of the investigations so far and stated that following visits by 1-2 Call Drainage, NCC Highways and NR Gullies, he and Mrs Cornwell had met with Anglian Water.

He said that marks have been painted on the road, and a plan of their pipes have been provided, but it is still unknown where the drainage pipes run to. 

He explained that NR Gullies have suggested that a tanker is sent to drain the pipes and a camera sent down to investigate the problem. It was said that the cost of the work would be £771.25 for the estimated 4-hour job, however, extra time spent would be charged at an hourly rate.

It was said that once the cameras have been sent down, NR Gullies would provide detailed drawings of the situation and video footage. 
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Mr Jordan stated that it is essential that the work is carried out, it was said that the matter needs to be resolved.

After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council ask NR Gullies to carry out the work as per their quote and as soon as possible, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Bollards at Common Lane: Mr Narborough reported that over the weekend, three large bollards have been knocked over by a vehicle in Common Lane, a quote is currently being obtained for their replacement.

9-Acre Field - Car Park Fencing and Gates:  Mr Price referred to the circulated detailed quotes for fencing and gates at the 9-acre field Car Park and asked members which option they preferred.

He stated that along with Mr Jordan and Mr Narborough they had looked at the quotes in depth and had felt that the quote from Neil Fenwick at Fencerite was the preferred choice.
Comment was made that Mr Fenwick had carried out a lot of work locally and this was of a good standard. After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council ask Mr Fenwick at Fencerite to carry out the work, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 
Mr Price added that the Transfer of Land is in hand and is currently with the Solicitors, he stated that in due course the Parish Council will pay the transfer fee of £1.00, and the land will be gifted to the Parish Council in perpetuity.

Mrs Banks pointed out that following a recent visit to the 9-acre field with Mr Richard High, it had been found that an area of the soil adjacent to the swales is poor quality, mainly subsoil, sterile and full of stones. Concerns were raised that unless something is done to improve its condition, nothing will grow there.
Members agreed that the soil at the 9-acre field should be looked at.

Request for new Memorial Bench at new Cemetery area:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding a recent request to install a new Memorial bench at the new west Cemetery area and explained that following a site visit it had been found that there is no available space at all.

It was explained that whilst there are two large square areas currently spare, these would make perfect areas for Ashes interments in the future.
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Comment was made that whilst benches have been sited in the Cemetery in the past, these have been put in by relatives and then rarely maintained.  The cost for maintenance has generally fallen to the Parish Council.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that no trees or benches are sited within the new west Cemetery area, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Cemetery – Wildflower area: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Wildflower area at the corner of the Cemetery and wished to thank those who carried out the work, it was said that the area looks great.
St Mary’s Church wall:  Mrs Cornwell reported that rainwater has entered the mortar in the front area of the Church wall near to the Cycle path causing the wall to bow out quite dangerously. She added that a quote from Mr Pemberton for £564.00 has been accepted to carry out the necessary repair work on two problem sections.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that during the inspection of the wall it had become apparent that roots from the weeds growing on the wall have entered the lime mortar which has ultimately caused the problem.

She added that she had contacted CGM Ltd to see if weedkiller could be used on the wall to kill the weeds.

Mrs Cornwell stated that CGM Ltd have kindly agreed to carry out a trial patch test on a small area of wall near to the side gate and if this test works then money will need to be spent on spraying the wall to get rid of the weeds and then refilling the joints with lime mortar to protect the wall for the future.

Avon Road Cycle Path post and wire fence:  Mrs Cornwell spoke again regarding the post and wire fence which runs alongside the Avon Road Cycle Path and confirmed that earlier in the meeting Cllr Daubney had kindly agreed to contribute £1,000 towards the replacement of the fence.

She said that the total quote for this work was £1,300 and asked members if they were happy to pay the residual balance of £300.00.

After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council contribute the remaining balance of £300.00 towards the replacement of the fence, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.

Members thanks Cllr Daubney for his kind contribution.
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Finance
To discuss the first quarter year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that all members had received a detailed printout of the finances.  He explained that the figure in the spend column should be approximately a quarter of the Budget. 

He said that due to approximately £4,000 of one-off payments, such as for Insurances, Subscriptions, and Trade Bin charges the spend was slightly over budget.

With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the first quarter accounts; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
Summary Sheet: Mr Jordan confirmed that the Summary Sheet had been produced as a straight lift from the detailed Monitoring Sheet. With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Summary Sheet, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for June 2021 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Footpath from Nursery Close to Common Lane:  Mr Narborough enquired whether any news had been received regarding possible CIL funding for the new footpath from Nursery Close to Common Lane.
Cllr Nockolds explained that she would be attending a meeting on 22nd July, when she would make enquiries and let us know.
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Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

21/00995/FM

Proposed Primary Care Centre, new access, and associated facilities.
Land West of The Gardens, Edward Benefer Way, King’s Lynn.     
Mr Bland spoke regarding the Planning Application for the development of a new Primary Care Centre at Edward Benefer Way and said that following the Parish Councils meeting with Mr Chris Acton, Mr Acton had kindly provided the Parish Council with the response from the Traffic Consultants which he hoped would allay the concerns of the Parish Council regarding transport and traffic.

Mr Bland stated that he had produced a set of notes in response to the Traffic Consultants Report (circulated) entitled Notes regarding traffic flow modelling and South Wootton and commented that the traffic had been calculated based on 2017 numbers and is out of date.

He stated that all of the local developments must be looked at as a whole not just the implications of their standalone site.

Mr Price said that with the four developments proposed for South Wootton, Larkfleet, Persimmon, Knights Hill and Clayland the total number of properties is 1250.

He added that whilst the Parish Council has tried to get the numbers reduced, we had not been particularly successful and felt that we would have to live with it.

Mr Price asked members if in light of the Traffic Consultants Report and the comments made by Mr Bland, would the Parish Council wish to update its comments to the Borough Council. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council had already submitted its support to the provision of the Primary Care Centre, however, has stated that in addition it lacks confidence in the current transport system. 
Mr Price said that the Parish Council would need to weigh up the benefits of the Primary Care Centre against potential traffic issues.
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Mr Bland stated that more negotiation needs to take place with Larkfleet, so that rather than there being an additional junction the use of their main access roundabout would be better, he added that the avenue of trees which fronts the development site could then be left alone and the development would be nicely shielded.

Comment was made that the proposed Primary Care Centre has funding in place and following Planning Approval is ready to start construction. It was felt that the Larkfleet development may not start in time and time would need to be spent negotiating whether Larkfleet would be willing to extend a road from the new roundabout into that area.

Mrs Banks referred to the further comments to Mr Acton produced by Mr Jordan which had been circulated to all members and commented that she had thought that they were the personal views of Mr Jordan and not those of the Parish Council.
She took some of the points raised and made comments regarding these, it was said that Mr Jordan had said that the site was not the first choice and had been selected as it would be an easy build project.

Mrs Banks said that seventeen other locations had been considered, with the final four being the old Debenhams site; near to the Fire Station at Edward Benefer Way, near to the KLIC and the selected site at Land West of the Gardens, Edward Benefer Way.  

She added that the choice was made after discussions with the Doctors, the Staffing Team, the PPG, as well as others.
It was said that as 70% of St James Medical Practice patients come from the north of the Town, building at the KLIC would make residents of South Wootton disadvantaged.

Mrs Banks referred to the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan and said that within the document it clearly states that a Primary Health Care Centre should be developed in South Wootton to meet the current, and greatly increased future, population demand.
She spoke regarding the design and materials to be used and said that South Wootton is not predominantly built using red brick with red rooftiles, she said, many other materials are present such as, Carstone, Wood cladding, Pebbledash, and Rendering. 

Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the discussion and pointed out that all business without exception should be conducted via the Chair.
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A further lengthy discussion took place, regarding possible traffic movements, possible patient numbers and transport links.

Cllr Nockolds stated that she had attended many CCG meetings and confirmed that the Kings Lynn Doctors Surgeries are desperately oversubscribed, with the Southgate’s Surgery having 20,000 more patients than it should have.

It was said that this Primary Care Centre will be a massive benefit as it will take on patients from the new developments.

Cllr Nockolds added that funding has already been given for two new surgeries, with suitable land being looked in to at South Lynn, Hardwick, and West Winch.

Mr Jordan said that if the design issue is put to one side, the traffic implications of the Primary Care Centre will certainly be an issue, he added that whilst the proposed 70 bed Care Home is not part of the Primary Care Centre, it has been written into the application and must be considered.
Comment was made that the Primary Care Centre developers must work together with Larkfleet, it was suggested that if the Primary Care Centre is built first, the road could then be built later and joined up to the Larkfleet roundabout, it was felt that this could be easily negotiated and implemented.
Mr Price suggested that the Parish Council should write to the Primary Care Network via Mr Chris Acton to suggest that they liaise with the developers at Larkfleet.

Comment was made that Larkfleet have indicated that they plan to start building in the summer of 2022. 
Mrs Banks said that this would create a year hold up as it is hoped that the Primary Care Centre would be built by then.

Mr Price asked if the Parish Council would like to consider updating its comments already submitted to the Borough Council.
It was said that the Parish Council has a responsibility to take an overall view of development in the area and it was suggested that a letter should be sent to Mr Acton to ask if he and colleagues would be prepared to meet with the Parish Council, Larkfleet, Persimmon, Borough Council Planners and Norfolk County Council Highways representatives to discuss the situation. 

All members were happy for a letter to be sent and Mr Jordan kindly agreed to produce it on behalf of the Parish Council. 
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Highways – Parish Partnership Scheme:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence had been received from NCC Highways to say that the Parish Partnership Scheme would be running again for the year 2022/2023.

She said that the Parish Council had taken advantage of this scheme in the past with money received for installation of Bus Shelters and the Trod which runs from Meadow Road to the Mast on Nursery Lane.

Mrs Cornwell said that bids need to be submitted by 10th December 2021, ideas already put forward are to refresh the Trod surface, Bus Shelter lighting and to extend the 30mph Speed Limit at Grimston Road, although it was said that this is not covered under the scheme.

Members agreed to have a think about other possible uses by the next meeting in September.
Local Plan Review:  Mr Price informed members that he had recently attended a meeting lead by Alan Gomm, Peter Germany, and Katie Evans regarding the Local Plan Review.
During the meeting Mr Gomm had suggested that it would be a good idea if the Parish Council updates its Neighbourhood Plan to run to 2036, (it currently runs from 2015-2026).

Mr Price stated that minor changes would be easily approved, major changes would need to be checked by an Inspector, but no referendum would be needed before approval. 
Mr Price indicated that updating our Neighbourhood Plan would be quite straight forward and he suggested that a small sub-committee consisting of four members (Mr Price, Mr Jordan, Mr Bland, and Mrs Cornwell) could get together to update it.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council formulate a sub-committee consisting of Mr Price, Mr Jordan, Mr Bland, and Mrs Cornwell to update the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Once the updates have been made, the amended Neighbourhood Plan will be put forward to all Parish Councillors for ratification.
Temporary Traffic Order - Wootton Gap Crossroads:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the upcoming work to replace the traffic light signals at the Wootton Gap crossroads and asked how much disruption would be caused.
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Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all members had been provided with the proposals for the work, it was explained that roads (1) A1078 Low Road from its junction with C76 Castle Rising Road for 78m westwards; and (2) C76 Castle Rising Road from its junction with A1078 Low Road for 77m northwards will be temporarily closed (except for access) from 25th July to 2nd September 2021 for the duration of the works expected to be about 40 days within the period.  

The alternative route is via: Low Road, Edward Benefer Way, John Kennedy Road, Railway Road, Blackfriars Road, Austin Street, Gaywood Road, Lynn Road, Wootton Road. 
Mr Jordan suggested that the Parish Council liaise with the engineers to minimise disruption.
Mr Reynolds informed members that work has already started with workmen present over the last two days.

Pothole at Priory Lane / Castle Rising Road junction: (Clerk’s Note: An email has been received from the Highways Technician stating that: 

This location is on our priority list for the whole junction to be resurfaced. We were hoping this would be completed this summer, but it has unfortunately been pushed back, and I do not have a date for it at present. I will keep an eye on the pothole, and we will temporarily repair it to keep it safe as we need to and hopefully the resurfacing works will be completed in the near future.
Policy   
Mr Smallwood stated that all members had been provided with a copy of the Information and Data Protection Policy, he explained that the document is framed in such a way that we are still in the EU, this will need amending at some point.

With the caveat as mentioned, Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Information and Data Protection Policy; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report.
Junior School: - No Report 

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on 22nd June, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

With nothing else to add, all members were happy.
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South Wootton in Bloom: – It was confirmed that the minutes of the last meeting held on 15th June 2021 had been circulated to all members.
Mrs Albinson was pleased to report that the Allotments judging had taken place, with Mr and Mrs Say of Plot 38 taking the Best Plot Award, with Mr Dyble, of Plot 43, the Runner up. Best New Tenant Award went to Mr Davenport of Plot 2B.

Judging of the Heaviest Potato will take place at the Allotments later in the Year.

Mrs Albinson reported that South Wootton in Bloom had paid £10.00 to enter the virtual Anglia in Bloom Competition, with nine sections entered.

The Borough Council have kindly donated the plants which have been used in the tubs and balcony baskets.
Sadly, the metal SWiB Noticeboard sited at the Pond has been stolen.

Tree Planting at the 9 Acre field:  Mrs Banks explained that she had attended a meeting at the 9 Acre field with Mr Richard High from the Priory Rotary Club to discuss ideas for tree planting, she explained that any planting would not start until October / November 2022, once things have been properly planned with money and resources in place.

Mrs Banks stated that she plans to attend an upcoming Webinar called “Right Tree, Right Place”, it is hoped that this will help with the plans.

Mrs Banks added that during the meeting with Mr High, it was felt that substantial trees could be planted on the southern boundary, four metres apart with some picnic spots possibly formed in the south/west area, with the whole centre of the field kept open and clear.
Members spoke regarding the picnic areas and felt that no benches should be allowed, as they would likely attract anti-social behaviour and littering.

Mrs Banks confirmed that no decisions have been made and only ideas have been suggested.

Mr Price said that in due course, once more formal plans have been produced, they would need to be presented to the full Parish Council for consideration and approval.
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8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus

Police



Courier Fraud




 Email
NCC



TRO – Wootton Gap Replacement Traffic Lights     “
BCKL&WN


Love QEH – Sign the Petition campaign

      “

Norfolk ALC Wellbeing
Webinars










Briefing Note – Affordable Housing

      “

St Marys Church

Art & Soul Exhibition – From 19th July

      “

Proposed Meeting Room Extension:  Mr Jordan spoke regarding the proposed Meeting Room extension and said that discussions are ongoing regarding the Building Regulations.

A further update will be made in due course.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
43
CGM



108164
W/P Play Insp & scarify
234.36

44
Mole Control & Pest Svs
108165
Pest Control


378.00

45
Anglian Water 

108166
VH Water 


  66.41

46
Anglian Water


108167
PO Water


  36.99

47
Anglian Water


108168
Allots Water


  13.68

48
1 2 Call Drainage

108169
VH Pond works
         1230.00

49
Brights



108170
VH Deep Clean

  84.42

50
ESPO



108171
VH Gas


252.17

51
Quooker


108172
Boiling Water Tap service
175.00

52
BMAC Garden Svs

108173
Allots/Strim F/path

  60.00

53
Total Gas & Power

108174
VH Electric – May

  67.73

54
Total Gas & Power

108175
S/Lighting Supply

735.43

55
PJ Windows


108176
Bus Shelter cleaning
  
  75.00

56
BMAC Garden Svs

108177
Cemetery work/posts green
  40.00

57
HMRC



108178
Cont’b – June


766.02

57A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 29 June
Cont’b –June                      
973.83

57B
Prudential


D/D 29 June
AVC



  80.00

57C
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 29 June
Salary & Exps – June BACS  )

57D
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 29 June
Salary – June - BACS  )       2523.88

57E
R J McIntyre


D/D 29 June
Salary – June BACS  )

57F
D Philpot


D/D 29 June
Salary & Exps –June- BACS )

57G
S Wightman


D/D 29 June
Wages – June - BACS  )      1509.11

57H
V & J Knitwear

D/D 29 June
Refuse Sacs/Hi Vis

  49.68

57I
Barclays


D/D 7
 June
Commission Charges

  65.99
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EXTRA ACCOUNTS FOR APPROVAL: - at Parish Council Meeting on 13.7.2021:

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No

58
Total Gas & Power

108179
Street Lighting Supply June
583.49
59
Total Gas & Power

108180
V Hall Electric June

  65.22

60
CGM Ltd


108181
Play Insp Wootton Park
  60.00

61
K & M Lighting


108182
St Lighting Maint July

499.19

62
ECS Computers

108183
Online Backup & Email
171.36

63
ESPO



108184
V Hall Gas June

  40.80

Bank balances as at 30.6.2021
Community Account
      

     
         41,116.40
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             250,000.00
Total                                                                                              £291,116.40
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.05pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th September 2021, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
14th September 2021                                                               

     Chairman
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